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GCLA Christmas Party and Meeting 
GCLA invites all members and want-to-be-members to 
our annual Christmas pot-luck gala, at the Karnack 

Community Center (behind the fire department) on 

December 12 at 6PM. We will provide the meats and 
ask that those attending bring a favorite vegetable, 

side, or dessert to share.   

While we eat, members of the board will give an 

update on what the group has accomplished over the 

past year and attempt to answer any questions from 
the audience. 

Donna McCann, Editor 

A Successful 2018 GCLA Barbeque 
By Donna McCann 

The 40th annual GCLA barbeque, held on September 1, 2018 
brought together a big crowd of Caddo Lake supporters for food 
and fellowship in support of our efforts to protect Caddo Lake in 
its natural state. 290 tickets were sold as hungry folks found their 
way to Crip’s Camp under a beautiful, clear sky. With 220 lbs of 
brisket and 50 lbs of sausage served along with beans and slaw, 
the cooks, who had been smoking meat and simmering beans 

since the day before, received many compliments. Combined with 
sales of raffle tickets and membership renewals, the event raised 
$7543 to support the efforts of the GCLA and related 
organizations in caring for our beloved lake and swamp, 
particularly in the ongoing fight against invasive plant species 
such as Giant Salvinia. The GCLA board greatly appreciates the 
support of the community in making this event a big success. 

http://www.caddolakenews.org/
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After the Raft - the Savior of Caddo Lake 

By Donna McCann 

The previous issue of the GCLA News featured some history of the Great Raft of the Red 
River, which formed Caddo and numerous other lakes of the Great Swamp from 
lowlands along the Red River and tributary bayous before and during the 1800s.  

When the raft of logs was finally removed above Shreveport in the 1870s, water flow 
through the original Red River bed increased and flow through upstream distributaries 
into Caddo Lake from the north began declining. The Army Corps of Engineers began 
closing off the remaining distributaries by building levees along the river, leaving the 
Cypress bayou system as the only source of flow into Caddo Lake. Sediment had built up 
over the years of the raft in the Twelve Mile Bayou floodplain, forming a natural “dam” 
to keep the depression that formed Caddo Lake flooded. This sediment steadily 
channelized and deepened. During the 1880s and 1890s, while one part of the Corps of 
Engineers was building levees on the Red River, starving the lake of water from the Red, 
another part of that agency was trying to keep boat navigation open to Jefferson. They 
cleared stumps to make boat roads and dredged shortcuts, like Government Ditch, 
originally known as the Bois d’Arc Canal Cut, in the 1880s. But lake navigation became 

more and more dependent on seasonal high water flow, and as the turn of the century 
approached, it became nearly impossible to take a boat upstream from Shreveport. 

Over many years, the Cypress Bayou would clearly continue to consolidate into a simple 
river channel, draining even more of the lowland that forms Caddo Lake. There were 
some people  who wanted this to happen, since it would result in many acres of rich 
alluvial farm land that could be planted in cotton. Ownership of the newly drained land 
was hotly disputed, and during the years of low water levels, mud flats provided perfect 
habitat for freshwater mussels, sparking a pearl hunting boom for several years after 
George Murata found the first large pearl in 1909 near Potter’s Point. 

Water flowing into Twelve Mile Bayou, the outlet to Caddo Lake, continued to deepen 
the channel in the early 1900s, with a “waterfall” several feet high developing and 
migrating upstream as the soil eroded. As it approached Mooringsport, it was clear that 
the lake would eventually completely cease to exist if nothing was done, so as early as 
1905, people began talking about building a dam to keep the water level up.  

A congressman from northeast Texas, Morris Sheppard, joined the chorus calling for a 

dam, first as a water supply for Shreveport, but also to include a lock for navigation from 
the Red River and a power plant to generate electricity. Like any good politician, 
Sheppard tried every angle to get support for the idea. The Jefferson Jimplecute of April 
19, 1907 published a letter from Morris to Mayor Bernstein of Shreveport with all the 
details of his plan. The letter is long, but some of the descriptive prose was lovely, so 
two excerpts are included at right. 

Oil had been discovered on the land near the Louisiana end of Caddo Lake in 1905, and 
as exploration of the oil field continued, the first successful oil well over water was 
drilled by Gulf Oil in 1911. The over water wells required pilings and platforms, so local 
people were happy to harvest the old growth cypress trees from around the lake edge 
as the water level had dropped and drained the land. Gulf built hundreds more platforms 
for wells, each of which required over a hundred large cypress trees. Fortunately, the 
lower water level was also favorable to new seedlings sprouting in the clear cut areas, 
replenishing much of the bald cypress forest we enjoy today. 

Commercial fishing was a big business during these years, as the shrunken lake area 

forced the fish population into a smaller volume, and tons of fish were caught with hoop 
and gill nets and shipped out in iced barrels to distant cities by rail every week.  

Though he didn't get everything he wanted, Sheppard eventually secured federal 
funding to allow the Corps of Engineers to build a simple dam in 1914, saving the lake 
from drying up completely. 

In 1934, as the Civilian Conservation Corps was building many of the structures in the 
new Caddo Lake State Park during the Great 
Depression, the Marshall News Messenger 
ran a 24 page supplement promoting and 
celebrating Caddo Lake. One of the many 
articles was a tribute to the efforts of 
Congressman Sheppard, calling him the 
“Savior of Caddo Lake.” That article is 
included on the next page in its entirety.  

GCLA Officers 
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Greater Caddo Lake Association of Texas 
P.O. Box 339 
Karnack, TX 75661 

KEEP CADDO LAKE NATURAL! 
Join GCLA 

Dues are only $10.00 per person per year. This includes membership in The Greater Caddo Lake 
Association of Texas, plus you will receive our newsletters which are printed on a semi-regular basis; 
more often if needed. There is no better way to keep up with the issues that concern the lake. 

Name: _______________________________________________________________________________________________  

Address ____________________________________________________________________________________________ 

City ___________________________________________ State_  Zip  

Email*______________________________________________________ Telephone (           )-___________________ 

Additional Names __________________________________________________________________________________  

Amount Enclosed_______________________________ ( $10.00)*(number of members) 

New Members: ___________________ Renewals: Number of Years:__________________ 

 
Make checks payable to GCLA of Texas     Mail to GCLA of Texas. P.O. Box 339, Karnack TX, 75661 
 
 

 

 

 

*Your email address is voluntary. It will only be used to keep you informed of developments on the lake. It will not be given or sold to anyone. 

We will send one newsletter per address, unless otherwise instructed. This allows us to mail copies to our politicians and 

government entities to let them know how we feel on the issues! 

Please check the date printed above your name and address - it shows when your 

membership expires.  If you are past due, this may be your last newsletter! 


